MAREK SZAJDA Wrocław ORCID: 0000-0002-1938-6762

The Jewish population in Lower Silesia after the Second World War (1945–1950)

Some remarks on the state of research and new research perspectives

The history of the Jewish population in Poland has become an important and frequently discussed topic in recent years.¹ The development of Jewish studies in the country has resulted in an increased number of new scholarly and popular science publications, the establishment of academic centres conducting research on Jewish history and culture,² but also activities in the public sphere, of which the most important is the POLIN Museum, as well as other smaller institutions and various educational projects.³ Among the many works published in Poland in recent years, studies of the Holocaust constitute quite a significant part. The history of the people who survived and lived in Poland after 1945 has been of somewhat less interest to scholars. Nevertheless, there has been a significant increase in the number of publications in recent years. We may take, for example, the series titled *Z dziejów Centralnego Komitetu Żydów w Polsce* ("From the History of the Central Committee of Jews in Poland") published by the Jewish Historical Institute, which includes interesting studies on Jewish life in Poland in the years 1945–1950. In addition to this series, one can find books discussing such problems as migration (Wegrzyn 2016), anti-Semitism (Dahlmann 2018; Grabski et al. 2019; Kwiek 2021) and diplomatic

¹ Undoubtedly, 1989 was an important moment in this context, although even earlier, in the 1980s, works discussing Jewish topics had been published.

² Besides the well-established centres of Jewish studies in Kraków and Warsaw, a Department of Jewish Studies has been established at the University of Wrocław in recent years. Research is also progressing in other centres, for example, Łódź, Lublin and Rzeszów.

³ The Museum of Mazovian Jews in Płock is a good example of such activity.

relations (Szaynok 2007a), which are relevant to both the immediate post-war period and the communist era. A special place among these studies is held by the book *Następstwa zagłady Żydów 1944-2010* (*The Aftermath of the Holocaust of Jews 1944–2010*) (Adamczyk-Garbowska *et al.* 2012). Another study deserving mention here is the first monograph on Jewish life in Poland after the Second World War (Kichelewski 2021).

Undoubtedly, part of the research deals with the history of Jews in Lower Silesia, an area incorporated into Poland in 1945, where Holocaust survivors began a new life not only literally but also metaphorically. This article presents the current state of research on the post-war (1945–1950) history of the Jewish population in the region.⁴ Moreover, its goal is to point out new trends and perspectives, and, to some extent, identify some research areas that may prove extremely valuable for the development of further studies. At the same time, the paper indicates clearly what has been of interest to researchers in recent decades, what has been written on the subject, and on what – in terms of phenomena, places, characters, etc. – researchers have focused. Bearing in mind both the adopted goals and limitations of space, I make only occasional reference to the findings, interpretations and polemics contained in the cited works.

The following literature review can be considered another contribution to the debate on this issue, but also a specific presentation of research questions (perhaps not always obvious) and archival sources. The publications to be discussed refer to the immediate post-war period, i.e. the years 1945–1950, but sometimes, mainly due to the context or ongoing processes, they go beyond that time frame. This period was crucial for the organisation of the structures of Iewish life – it was then that Iewish committees functioned as basic, secular institutions of Jewish life (separately from religious organisations). The starting date of the period is unquestionable – it is the year that saw the end of the Second World War and of the Holocaust. It was also the time when the settlement of Polish Jews in the Western and Northern Territories began. In turn, the year 1950 saw the reorganisation of the structures of Jewish life, linked to the consolidation of the communist system. Zionist parties had recently been banned in Poland, and in October of that year the Jewish committees and the Jewish Association for Culture and Art merged to form the Social and Cultural Association of Jews in Poland.

Lower Silesia, on which the works referred to in this article focus, is a separate matter. It should be remarked here that in some publications the authors

⁴ I have analysed and presented research conducted in Poland and published in Polish (and on some occasions in English, German or Hebrew).

refer to the present-day administrative borders of Lower Silesia, although in the post-war times the borders of the Wrocław voivodship (1946–1950) did not coincide with the modern territorial division, as they included, among others, part of today's Lubusz voivodship (including Żary and Żagań) and Opole voivodship (Brzeg, Namysłów).

The Jewish population in Lower Silesia after 1945

Jewish settlement in Lower Silesia is an important part of the post-war history of Jews in Poland (Rykała 2007). It is also a major aspect of the narrative regarding the so-called Recovered Territories.⁵ It would not have been possible if it had not been for the former prisoners of the Gross-Rosen concentration camp (now Rogoźnica near Strzegom), who decided to remain in the newly incorporated areas - the region where they had been liberated by the Soviet Army in May 1945. Relatively quickly, in the following month, a group of surviving prisoners declared their eagerness to build structures of Jewish life in these areas, demanding support from the Central Committee of Jews in Poland (CKŻP) in Warsaw. The issue of Jewish settlement in Lower Silesia was a subject discussed by Jewish leaders in the country in the summer and autumn of 1945 (Misztal 1992; Szaynok 1994). These talks, which were approved by the communist authorities, resulted in a decision to send to that region a large number of Jewish repatriates from the USSR, who arrived in the first half of 1946 (Głowacki 2004; Marciniak 2014). Therefore, by the middle of the year there were over 40 Jewish committees in the Wrocław voivodship with which approximately 90,000 Jews were registered, accounting for almost half of all survivors residing in Poland at that time (Szaynok 2000). Among the most important Jewish centres, with several thousand to more than ten thousand inhabitants, were Wrocław, Dzierżoniów, and Wałbrzych, followed by Legnica, Bielawa, Kłodzko, Pieszyce, Jawor, Kamienna Góra, Jelenia Góra, Bolków, and many other smaller towns. In the wake of subsequent events, primarily anti-Semitism and the Kielce pogrom, in the second half of 1946 Lower Silesia became a place of great importance for Jewish migrants fleeing across the socalled green border in the Sudety Mountains and further through Czechoslo-

⁵ Primarily in a religious context, but also in a social context, for example, in the recently published synthesis *Region or regions?* (Kucharski *et al.* 2022).

⁶ It is worth noting that for the Jewish prisoners, the actions of the Red Army meant an actual experience of liberation.

vakia (Szaynok 1995; Aleksiun-Mądrzak 1996; Semczyszyn 2018; Wieczorek 2019). It was also a time when the size of the Jewish community in the province diminished. Another important wave of emigration occurred after 1948, when the state of Israel was established (Stola 2010).

When briefly discussing the history of Jews in Lower Silesia just after the war, an aspect which should be mentioned is the well-developed structures of Jewish life. First and foremost, there was the Voivodship Committee of Jews for Lower Silesia (Wojewódzki Komitet Żydów na Dolny Śląsk, WKŻ) in Wrocław, with Jakub Egit as chairman;7 however, one should not forget about the Congregation of the Mosaic Faith (from 1949 the Religious Association of Judaism) which was active in almost 30 towns, as well as numerous political parties, youth organisations and cultural institutions. Undoubtedly, in the latter category, the most important was the Jewish theatre whose building was erected in Wrocław and opened in April 1949. Furthermore, apart from the Jewish press titles published in Polish (Nowe Życie. Trybuna Wojewódzkiego Komitetu Żydowskiego na Dolnym Śląsku) and Yiddish (Niderszlezje), mention should be made of sports, a well-developed education system (including private education), and economic life. A manifestation of the latter was the so-called productivisation – efforts made towards the employment of Jews in various sectors of the economy.8 In addition to numerous cooperatives established and run by Jews, the presence of Jews in the mining industry in the Wałbrzych region and in agriculture in the Dzierżoniów area was emphasised at that time, which was in line with communist propaganda. Such rich and varied Jewish activities were fairly quickly curbed by the policy of the communist authorities. In addition to the abovementioned mass migration, it was the decisions of the dignitaries – the liquidation of the Zionist parties in 1949–1950, the changes introduced to cooperatives, the blocking of funding for Jewish activities from foreign institutions such as the American Jewish Joint Distribution Committee, and the merger of the Central Committee of Jews in Poland (CKŻP) with the Jewish Association for Culture and Art to form the Social and Cultural Association of Jews in Poland - that led to the limitation or, in fact, the degradation of the rich Jewish life in Lower Silesia in 1945-1950. And although some Jewish communities continued to be active in the following years, they did so in completely different conditions, in smaller communities and having

⁷ An important contribution to our knowledge about this period comes from Jakub Egit's early post-war publications and his memoirs published in the 1990s (Egit 1947, 1991).

⁸ Between 1946 and 1947 there existed the office of the Commissioner for the Productivisation of the Jews, established by the communist authorities.

different opportunities than before. Therefore, it comes as no surprise that researchers consider Jewish community life to be unique, bearing in mind both what was going on in the country and what happened to Holocaust survivors.

The beginnings and development of research

The first researcher to describe the post-war history of the Jewish population in Lower Silesia was Samuel Bat, whose article on the subject was published in Rocznik Wrocławski in the early 1960s (Bat 1961). Around the same time, Arnold Goldsztejn, the then headmaster of the Sholem Aleichem High School in Wrocław, was conducting his research. In 1962, his short article on the post-war history of the Jewish population in Lower Silesia was published in Ślaski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka (Goldsztejn 1962), and in 1967, the same journal published his article on the productivisation of Jews in the region (Goldsztejn 1967). His doctoral dissertation, supervised by then associate professor Marian Orzechowski and defended at the University of Wrocław in 1969 (Goldsztejn 1969), was a summary of his research on this subject. The years 1967–1968 and the anti-Semitic campaign in Poland at that time were not conducive to scholarly debates about Jewish history. This also affected research topics and the publishing market, and so it is not surprising that the aforementioned doctoral dissertation was not published. Goldsztejn took up the topic again at the turn of the 1980s and 1990s, when he published an article in a collective volume devoted to the history of Jews in Silesia (Goldsztejn 1991). This book followed a conference held at the University of Wrocław in 1988. A few years later, in 1994, another volume was published, which this time dealt with the history of Jews in Poland and Silesia (Matwijowski 1994). In addition to the abovementioned publications, two important articles on Jewish life in Lower Silesia were published in the 1980s: one by Hanna Shlomi in Hebrew in the Israeli journal Gal-Ed (Shlomi 1985), and another by Kazimierz Pudło in Rocznik Dolnośląski (Pudło 1988).

Among the pioneer scholars in this field, one should not forget about Szyja Bronsztejn who, as early as the 1960s, published three articles following his research surveys (Bronsztejn 1963, 1964, 1970) in the *Bulletin of the Jewish Historical Institute*. He returned to this topic in two studies published in the early 1990s (Bronsztejn 1991a, 1991b). The first book dealing with the history of Jews in Lower Silesia after the Second World War was also written by Bronsztejn, who was an economic historian and a statistician affiliated with the University of Wrocław. Published in 1993, the book became an important reference

point for further research (Bronsztejn 1993). Many of the topics that it covered were discussed only briefly, drawing readers' attention to selected problems. The following year, Bożena Szaynok defended her doctoral dissertation on the Jewish population in the region in the years 1945–1950. The dissertation, supervised by Professor Wojciech Wrzesiński, was the first in-depth study of this subject based on rich archival resources. It was published by the University of Wrocław Press in 2000 (Szaynok 2000). In this book, which remains the most important study on the subject to this day, the author gave a systematic presentation of the most important information about the structures of Jewish life and the emergence and "shrinking" of the Jewish community in Lower Silesia. At the same time, she emphasised the importance of the decisions made by the communists, who contributed to the gradual restriction of Jewish life. Therefore, the dissertation can be considered a description of a peculiar phenomenon – the emergence of a Jewish community of many thousands of people after the Second World War. However, the study in question does not address all of the problems of that community – there is little information, for example, about anti-Semitism issues or matters with which we are much more familiar today. Separate articles by Szaynok on other issues, such as the case of the Jewish pavilion at the Wroclaw Exhibition of Recovered Territories in 1948 or the Haganah camp near Bolków, should be regarded as pioneering and extremely important texts contributing to the discovery of the post-war history of Jews in Poland, especially those in Lower Silesia (Szaynok 1996, 1999). The studies by this author which I would consider fundamental also include those discussing Jewish settlement in the region (including some written in English) and those describing the post-war daily life of Jews in Wrocław (Szaynok 1994, 1997a, 1997b).

With this in mind, it should be noted that the 1990s were an extremely important period for basic research on the history of Jews in Poland after the Second World War. Apart from Lower Silesia, other areas of Jewish settlement were also examined; for example, Western Pomerania, where a large group of Jews from the USSR had settled in Szczecin in 1946. This community, along with other national and ethnic minorities, is the subject of a book by Janusz Mieczkowski (Mieczkowski 1994). Julian Kwiek's work is of a similar nature, focusing on Jews, Lemkos and Slovaks in Lesser Poland in the immediate post-war period (Kwiek 1998). Around the same time, Grzegorz Berendt compiled and published a book about Jews in Gdańsk (Berendt 2000), and Wojciech Jaworski did the same for Upper Silesia (Jaworski 2001). Finally, mention should be made of a collective volume edited by Jerzy Tomaszewski on the most recent history of Jews in Poland (Tomaszewski 1993).

One of its chapters is devoted to the post-war history of the survivors until 1950 (Adelson 1993).

The above mentioned publication by Bożena Szaynok has been and still is the most important book on the topic. This does not mean that studies uncovering other lesser-known aspects of Jewish community life in Lower Silesia have not appeared. One such publication is undoubtedly Ewa Waszkiewicz's study on the structures of Jewish religious life in the region set against Polish state policy (Waszkiewicz 1999). The book, which is the author's postdoctoral dissertation, is based on quite limited but at the same time difficult to access sources (files of the Jewish religious community in Wrocław). Despite the passage of almost a quarter of a century, it is still the only publication of this kind which deals in detail with Jewish religious life after 1945. Although many other studies have been published, there are still no articles or monographs discussing this issue, not only regionally, but on a national scale (Grabski 1997; Grabski and Stankowski 2011).9

Further research and current trends

The studies discussed above have always been of great importance to advancing research. In the following decades, studies relating to the abovementioned publications, many of which delve deeply into selected issues of Jewish life in Lower Silesia just after the Second World War, have been and are being conducted. The division proposed below reflects the author's view both of the works published mostly in the twenty-first century, and of current research trends that influence the development of new perspectives.

As was noted in the introduction, there were more than 40 Jewish committees in Lower Silesia in 1946, representing tens of thousands of people. Not surprisingly, some of these centres captured the interest of researchers, who decided to analyse individual communities. Studies carried out in recent years have most often been devoted to Jewish communities in a particular locality or county. Already in the second half of the 1990s, articles on selected localities and Jewish life in them began to be published. Studies on Wrocław (Szaynok 1997b; Ziątkowski 2000¹º) and Pieszyce (Kęsik 1997), among others, are ex-

⁹ Studies on the subject have been published by August Grabski, who is currently leading a National Science Centre project on the religious life of Jews in Poland; see https://projekty.ncn.gov.pl/opisy/543429-pl.pdf (accessed: 13 November 2023).

¹⁰ Leszek Ziątkowski's study referred only marginally to the 1945–1950 period.

amples of this approach. Since then, the number of works and authors dealing with this topic has been gradually increasing. Researchers have been especially interested in those centres where the Jewish population was significant and their community life was richest and most developed. Let us take, for example, Dzierżoniów (known as Rychbach immediately after the war), which is a special case - the first community of Polish Jews in Lower Silesia and the first seat of the Voivodship Committee of Jews for Lower Silesia. At its peak, about 12,000 Jews lived in the town, more than half of its total population. Dzierżoniów has been the subject of many articles dealing with both the process of Jewish settlement itself, and particular aspects of the Jewish population and its institutional life. Among the most important sources of information are a chapter by Bożena Szaynok (Szaynok 2007b) and articles by Anna Grużlewska (Grużlewska 2020, 2022), who also successfully popularised this topic in the form of an album and popular science publications (Grużlewska 2019b), and Kamil Kijek's publications describing the community in a broader historical context – in terms of either Jewish history or Polish and European history (Kijek 2018, 2020).¹¹ In addition to the authors listed above, it seems worthwhile to draw attention to other articles describing Jewish communities viewed either from a regional perspective (Hebzda-Sołogub 2015) or from the standpoint of former community members who had left Poland (Lavi 2017). Dzierżoniów, due to its nature, has sometimes been studied in specific contexts, such as the productivisation of the Jewish population (Rykała 2016; Szajda 2020b, 2020c).

Jewish life has been of equally great interest to researchers in Wrocław, although in this particular case the context taken into consideration is broader, as it covers different periods, especially the nineteenth century and the first half of the twentieth century (Ziątkowski 1998; Rybińska 2017, 2020). The growth of scholarly interest in Jewish life was impacted by, among other things, the case of the Jewish cemetery on Ślężna Street and the efforts made to preserve it. Among others, Maciej Łagiewski's publications (Łagiewski 1991) and actions contributed to that. The topic of the Jewish community after the Second World War is therefore an element of a broader narrative about the centuries-long Jewish presence in the capital of Lower Silesia (Łagiewski 1994; Ziątkowski 2000). It is also visible in the contemporary activity of Jewish organisations, including, above all, the Jewish community at the White Stork Synagogue. In addition to the female researchers mentioned above (Waszkiewicz 1994; Szay-

¹¹ Kamil Kijek is also head of a National Science Centre project on Jewish life in Dzierżoniów in the years 1945–1950; see: https://projekty.ncn.gov.pl/opisy/428150-pl.pdf (accessed 12 November 2023).

nok 1997b), it is worth emphasising the importance of Katharina Friedla's work (Friedla 2014, 2016, 2017). She is the author of a monograph on the Jews of Wrocław in the time when the city was part of the Third Reich (including the Holocaust) and in the immediate post-war period (until 1949) (Friedla 2015). This is an extremely important publication, as it depicts Jewish experiences from a transnational perspective. It is a story of German and Polish Jews for whom the point of reference is a specific city – in this case, Wrocław. Such an approach is quite unusual for research conducted in Poland to date, as scholars usually consider the end of the Second World War in 1945 as end date for describing Jewish life. A similar time frame was adopted by the editors of a volume devoted to the topography of the Holocaust in Wrocław (Buchen and Luft 2023). That book, published in 2023, is the most recent study on Jews in the city.

Among the histories of other Jewish communities in Lower Silesia, Wałbrzych occupies a special place. This can be attributed, for example, to both the size of the Jewish population after the Second World War and the durability of the structures of Jewish life in the following years, including after 1950. One of the prominent researchers of the post-war history of Wałbrzych's Jews is Pawel Wieczorek, whose research focuses on both the city and the county. Initially, his studies centred around various aspects of community life (Wieczorek 2003, 2008, 2008a, 2008b, 2015). The monograph covering the period 1945–1968 should be considered a culmination point of his research in this area (Wieczorek 2017). Apart from Wieczorek, this topic has also been taken up by other researchers, some of whom discussed it in a broader national and temporal context (Kobylarz-Buła 2003; Bisek-Grąz 2008; Retecki 2017).

Besides Wrocław and Wałbrzych, Jelenia Góra and its post-war Jewish community have also been a subject of historical analysis (Szajda 2014, 2018b, 2018c, 2019b, 2020a). This interest resulted in a monograph describing the experiences of Jelenia Góra's Jews after 1945 – a community less numerous than those in the cities mentioned above (Szajda 2021b), but at the same time unique, if only because of the presence of German Jews and their establishment of a committee in the summer of 1945 – the first post-war institution of Jewish life in the city. Another community that captured the interest of researchers was Kłodzko (Włodarczyk, Einhorn, Jamróg 2006). The post-war experiences of Jews living in that town were described by Tamara Włodarczyk in her master's thesis, which is publicly available (Włodarczyk 2010). Among other Jewish communities about which we know a little more thanks to the work done

¹² The book is in German.

so far, we may list those of Legnica (Szczepański 2007, 2013), Świdnica (Wolny 2003) and Jawor (Ziątkowski 2010).

Naturally, apart from publications directly referring to particular locations, there are other texts discussing certain aspects of Jewish life in Lower Silesia; for example, settlement (Sula 1992; Shlomi 2000; Szajda 2017, 2018a), education (Techmańska 2011, 2019; Grużlewska 2020), culture (Kałużna 2015), or sport (Einhorn 2014; Włodarczyk 2014), to mention just a few. Some studies go further and focus on Jewish experiences in the region after 1950 (Waszkiewicz 2007, 2011; Szydzisz 2019), including in the specific periods of 1956–57 and 1967–68 (Szydzisz 2006; Wieczorek 2010; Grużlewska 2019a; Szajda 2019a; Wieczorek 2021), which are deemed years of crises for the community. Brief synthetic accounts of Jewish life in Lower Silesia between 1945 and 1950 have also been published (Szaynok 2001, 2011; Ilwicka-Sheppard 2014; Ruchniewicz and Ruchniewicz 2014; Nash 2022).

In view of their broader research context, I have deliberately overlooked publications that do not directly refer to Lower Silesia. However, important books such as those by Natalia Aleksiun (Aleksiun 2002) and August Grabski (Grabski 2002, 2004) deserve our attention. Mention should also be made here of memoirs, including those of Jews or people of Jewish descent who lived in the area for some time after 1945 and only then left Poland.

The growing interest over recent decades in the history of Jews in Poland in 1945 can be seen not only in the amount of research conducted and the number of scholarly studies published, but also in the number of undergraduate and graduate theses on this topic. For the purposes of this article, the author reviewed M.A. theses written since 1990 at the University of Wrocław, which due to its location has always been considered an important centre for research on Lower Silesia. The end date adopted here was 2018 – the theses defended up to that point are comprehensive and properly archived. According to the author's calculations, there were as many as 30 theses that discussed, to varying degrees, the post-war history of Jews in Lower Silesia. Most of them were written in the twenty-first century at the Faculty of History and Pedagogical Sciences and the Faculty of Letters, by students on courses such as history, ethnology, cultural studies, and Polish language. Only some of these papers deal with the immediate post-war period; others refer to such topics as the anti-Semitic campaign waged between 1967 and 1968, or Jewish identity or material heritage

¹³ The actual number of such theses might be higher, since different types of papers, traditional and digital, were reviewed. Bearing in mind that this is quite a large database, it is likely that not all papers on this subject have been found.

(cemeteries). What seems to be quite surprising is the relatively large number of studies relating to Jewish culture in the region after 1945, primarily on the Jewish theatre. The author found as many as six theses discussing this topic.

The fact that there has been interest in the issues discussed here is also evident in popular science books. One of the most important publications is a guide describing Jewish relics found in Lower Silesia, the Opole region and the Lubusz region (Borkowski, Kirmiel, Włodarczyk 2008). Although the book describes towns and the history of Jews in particular locations in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries, a large part of it consists of descriptions relating to the years 1945–1950. The author of the parts of the book concerning the region analysed here is Tamara Włodarczyk, whose contribution to popularising the history of the Jewish population in Lower Silesia is unquestionable. Moreover, she is the author or co-author of several guidebooks to towns or regions which used to be inhabited by Jews and where traces of their activities can be found; for example, Wrocław (two editions) - in collaboration with Jerzy Kichler (Włodarczyk and Kichler 2016, 2019), the former Wałbrzych voivodship – with Ignacy Einhorn (Włodarczyk and Einhorn 2018), and the former Jelenia Góra voivodship (Włodarczyk 2021). Earlier, Włodarczyk also published a book titled *Przewodnik po świecie kłodzkich Żydów* ("Guide to the world of the Kłodzko Jews") (Włodarczyk et al. 2007), and an album and guide on Jewish life in Legnica and the surrounding area (Włodarczyk 2016). Włodarczyk was also the curator of an exhibition and editor of a book about Jewish life in Lower Silesia in the years 1945–1970, displayed at the Wrocław Ethnographic Museum in 2017. As a result of this project, she compiled a special publication on Lower Silesia as remembered by its Jewish residents (Włodarczyk 2017). Needless to say, there are also other books on the market that could be classified as popular science; however, they most often focus on a longer period and on remains of the Jewish material heritage such as cemeteries or synagogues (Wiklik 2014).

Among the publications of recent decades, the significance of the Jewish Historical Institute's series entitled *Z dziejów Centralnego Komitetu Żydów w Polsce* should be emphasised once again. The intention of the authors of the series was to familiarise readers with the extremely interesting and rich life of the Jewish community in Poland immediately after the war. As the sources compiled by the Central Committee of Polish Jews were large, this task was not easy, especially since the books in the series were intended as monographs each dealing with a specific issue, accompanied by a selection of archival documents. Among publications referring to Jewish issues are those about political life (Grabski 2015), cultural life (Żołkiewska-Rejak 2017), the citizens' court at the Central Committee of Polish Jews (Żbikowski 2014), special (security)

commissions (Cała 2014), as well as productivisation (Kendziorek 2016), agriculture (Kaczyńska 2021), education (Datner-Śpiewak 2016) or statistics (Rosner 2018). None of these books can be considered "typically Lower Silesian", as the topics discussed in them refer to the whole country. However, what emerges from many of these studies is a remarkably clear picture of the uniqueness of the Jewish community in the Wrocław province at the time. Each of the publications is an extremely valuable source of knowledge about the history of this community in the region, and it would undoubtedly have been a daunting task to describe even small Jewish communities if it had not been for the studies conducted by Alina Cała and Helen Dartner. In this respect, the study by Katarzyna Kaczyńska appears to be of special value, as when describing Jewish agriculture she referred mainly to its centre in the neighbourhood of Dzierżoniów.

New perspectives

The state of research described above shows how much has been achieved in the last three decades in discovering, describing and popularising the postwar history of Jews in Lower Silesia. This does not mean, however, that all significant matters have already been examined. There are many important topics that have not been taken up so far or have been addressed only to a small extent. The following remarks offer a glimpse of what may be important for scholarly investigation in the future, or at least has the potential for more detailed analysis.

Basic research is still a valid requirement in relation to the subject matter discussed here. Studies based on a detailed and varied archive search will certainly contribute to establishing facts or data about Jews in Lower Silesia which are still unknown, ranging from quantitative data to structural and personal details. In this respect, the abovementioned monograph by Bożena Szaynok has made the greatest contribution. Nevertheless, it seems that we still know very little about, for example, particular aspects of community life, not to mention individual groups within the Jewish population (e.g. German Jews or Jewish former prisoners of concentration camps or death camps).

Current research trends in the humanities have provided an extremely valuable perspective. One of these is, undoubtedly, the discovery and appreciation of women's role and importance in broadly defined socio-political activity (and beyond it), and consequently perspectives relating to gender studies and feminist research. Such studies in relation to Jewish history are also being

conducted in Poland, and a recent book edited by Anna Landau-Czajka (Landau-Czajka 2023) can be cited as an example. With this in mind, questions about the activity of Jewish women in the structures of local or provincial Jewish committees seem more than justified. All the more so because, unlike the pre-war Jewish communities, the committees established in 1944 were secular institutions, which created new opportunities for action.

The question of sources may be a particular issue, especially for historians. Sources continue to enrich the archives, thereby contributing to the expansion of existing knowledge. By way of illustration, I would like to focus on a few specific cases. The first concerns the State Archives in Wrocław, and more specifically its branch in Legnica. In recent years, this institution has added to its collection materials relating to the operation of one of the cooperatives in Jawor. Quite unexpectedly, it turned out that many of the documents concerned not the institution itself, but the Jewish Committee in Jawor in the years 1945–1950. A slightly different situation was encountered at another branch of the same archive, in Kamieniec Zabkowicki. There, the obtained materials included documents relating strictly to the economic activity of Jews, for example in cooperatives. Yet another case concerns Wrocław, where one of the extremely interesting collections is the files kept in the Taube Department of Jewish Studies Library at the University of Wrocław. The documents provided by the local branch of one of the Jewish institutions shed light on the activity of the Jewish faction of the Polish Workers' Party in Lower Silesia in the years 1946-1948. Essentially, they are a collection of materials from virtually all committees in the region. Among various materials, one can find there documentation produced by the branches of the Social and Cultural Association of Jews in Poland. Obviously, the abovementioned cases are only examples of previously unknown source materials. Besides these, the Archives of the Jewish Historical Institute are still the principal place to study archival sources. The most valuable information sources also include those which can be found in the Institute of National Remembrance. These documents, including those produced by the Public Security Offices and the Security Service, will certainly provide a foundation for many studies that will be conducted in the near future. Foreign archives, especially those in Israel or the places to which Jews migrated, are a separate matter. It is also worth mentioning the potential of induced accounts - stories told by Polish Jews who lived at least for a while in Lower Silesia after the Second World War (Szajda 2021c). Many of the recorded interviews are available in Polish cultural institutions such as the POLIN Museum of the History of Polish Jews, the History Meeting House, or the "Remembrance and Future" Centre.

Not so much a new, but certainly a needed perspective is formed by a combination of two points of view: top-down and bottom-up, or rather those of local or regional researchers (sometimes enthusiasts) and professional academics. A synergy of these two approaches would certainly contribute to a new quality in Jewish history research. It is enough to mention a few titles: *Rocznik* Wrocławski, Rocznik Jeleniogórski, Szkice Legnickie, Rocznik Dzierżoniowski, Nowa Kronika Wałbrzyska, Bibliotheca Bielaviana – these are just some of the regional magazines in which texts about Jewish life in a specific town or county have been published. Texts of this type, sometimes just small contributions, do not always attract the attention of academic researchers, which is often to the detriment of research and the books published. This is also true in the case of efforts in the opposite direction, namely the use by local historians and regionalists of the results of research conducted in larger academic centres. In many cases, this is considered an opportunity both to gain a deeper understanding of the processes described locally, and to incorporate the history being analysed into a broader historical narrative.

Finally, it should be emphasised that for research on a specific region or a selected community, especially a minority one, it is important that the research problem be viewed in context. Putting research in a broader historical, and in consequence also narrative, context would be an extremely useful approach, which would undoubtedly increase the value of publications and the number of their recipients (including those abroad). A perfect example is the abovementioned research by Kamil Kijek on the immediate post-war history of Jews in Dzierżoniów, set against the Cold War and the international situation, but also focusing on the broadest possible Jewish context. Another study of this type is an edited volume on the topography of Jewish Wrocław with reference to the Holocaust (Buchen and Luft 2023). It represents a new approach to both "Jewish spaces" and various complex processes and chronologies – the analysis covers the years 1933–1949.

New challenges

Besides the perspectives discussed above, it is also worthwhile to consider some research challenges – topics that have not been described in detail so far and issues crucial for telling a story about the post-war history of Jews in Lower Silesia.

One of the most significant matters that still need to be investigated is post-war anti-Semitism. This particular problem has already been discussed in

quite a few articles and chapters of books of importance for Polish historiography (Zaremba 2012). Hostility towards Jews in Lower Silesia was not actually one of the key topics analysed in Bożena Szaynok's book (Szaynok 2000). The major reason for that is the limited number of sources available to the author at the time the book was written (the first half of the 1990s). Anti-Semitism seems to be an extremely important issue due to the distinctiveness of "Jewish Lower Silesia" in comparison to other minority population centres in the country. Since detailed studies have been made of the pogroms in Kraków and Kielce (Szaynok 1992; Cichopek 2000; Tokarska-Bakir 2018) and physical violence against Jews in other areas, such as Łódź (Rykała 2020), it is all the more worthwhile to analyse this phenomenon in such a large community and in such specific areas as those newly incorporated into Poland. Studies conducted so far have not revealed much about the specific nature of the community and areas mentioned above14 (Wieczorek 2019). It also seems interesting to examine the studies on anti-Semitism and the role that Jews played in the security system (Bereszyński 2020, 2021). However, there is little doubt that this matter needs further in-depth research.

Another still unexplored aspect of Jewish life is religion. Jerzy Tomaszewski's statement made more than a decade ago that "one of the most glaring gaps in Polish historiography is the religious life of the Jewish community" (Tomaszewski 2010: 38) is still valid. As for Lower Silesia – irrespective of numerous studies on this topic – still little is known about what Jewish religious life looked like, who conducted it, or who the religious leaders were. And most importantly, there is a lack of detailed information on how important this sphere of everyday life was for Jewish communities in particular localities. Consequently, one may ask why there were so many centres in which the structures of Jewish religious life had not been established.

Another challenge would certainly be the adopting of a comparative approach to the issues discussed. What I have in mind is not only a comparison of individual communities or committees within a particular province, but also a broader look, for example, at such significant centres of Jewish life as Wrocław and Łódź. Such a study might provide answers to such lingering questions as the extent to which Jews in Lower Silesia represented the centre of Jewish life on a national scale – perhaps not so much in terms of decision-making, but in terms of the number of structures, influence, and the perception of the country by other Jews. A discussion of that kind might be

¹⁴ A book by Alina Cała on Special Committees at the CKŻP (Central Committee of Jews in Poland) seems to be an exception.

expanded to other categories, such as politics. Another topic to consider is migration, which is well described in the subject literature (Szaynok 2016). Questions about the special significance of the region for the migration of Jews in the wake of the Kielce pogrom and later seem to remain unanswered. There is also a lack of biographical studies. Where the post-war history of Poland is concerned, there have been only a few publications describing lives of individual Jews, the most prominent of which is a book about Dawid Sfard (Nalewajko-Kulikov 2009). Perhaps Jakub Egit, known at the time as the "Jewish voivode", might eventually inspire more than just a brief article (Szajda 2021a), all the more so because his pre-war experiences of the Stalinist period place him against a broader Polish historical context. An interesting approach might be using computer data analysis or, more broadly, data science and digital research tools to analyse various materials from the Jewish committees, including their statistical data.

Finally, it would be worthwhile to look further than just studies focusing on the Jewish population. In such a perspective, creating an inclusive narrative that takes into account the role, scale of impact and importance of the Jewish community in Lower Silesia still remains an unfulfilled expectation and a challenge. Many Polish publications dealing with the post-war history of the region ignore the "Jewish question" in one way or another. This applies in the case of those areas and localities where the contribution of the Jewish community was certainly noticeable, if not significant. What I am referring to are not only monographs on particular cities or towns, but also books containing a synthesis of the history of regions (or sub-regions). Sometimes the description of a Jewish community in a particular location is reduced to just a few general sentences, which may be surprising given the current state of knowledge. In such studies, the Jewish population should be described in terms of not only their religion, but also their daily activities, all the more so when their work and contributions were important to the entire population of the country, as in the case of cultural life or cooperatives.

Summarising the literature review presented above, it should be emphasised that the last decades have been a period of "awakening" in research in this area, and have seen a systematic increase in the number of works on the Jewish population. It should be remarked that most of them consist of basic research, and bring readers closer to previously unknown facts about the life of this community in Lower Silesia. The articles that are being published nowadays more and more often refer to the local dimension of the Jewish presence in a given area, mostly to a particular locality or a specific issue – a selected aspect of that group's life. This does not mean that all issues have already been described and

analysed. One of the most important of them seems to be anti-Semitism and its specific variety in Lower Silesia just after the Second World War.

The problem of how to present a narrative on the Jewish population in Lower Silesia in the years 1945–1950 still remains a puzzle. Studies conducted so far have largely emphasised the uniqueness of this community, a specific revival of Jewish activity in this part of the so-called Recovered Territories, and at the same time a quite rapid regression and inhibition of most processes, resulting from various political decisions taken by the authorities. Is this the only narrative framework that can be used to describe this group in the discussed context? It certainly is not, although the very nature of the community discussed here will remain an important point of reference for the authors of subsequent studies. Perhaps a debate should be started about a new synthesis of Jewish life in the Wrocław province just after the war, taking into account existing research findings, new documents, and contemporary research trends or sensitivities. All the more so since the question of how to understand the Jewish experience of this period remains valid also in the case of Lower Silesia. It encompasses emotions, thoughts, decisions of thousands of Holocaust survivors who came to live in unknown territories, in an uncertain socio-political situation, sometimes living side by side with Germans, Poles and Red Army soldiers for many months. Undoubtedly, research focused on specific experiences of individuals and communities would be a valuable supplement to the current knowledge about the richness and diversity of institutional structures or the impact of politics and the communist authorities on Lower Silesian Jews.

References

Adamczyk-Garbowska M., Tych F. (eds.) (2012), *Następstwa zagłady Żydów: Polska 1944–2010*, Lublin. Adelson J. (1993), W Polsce zwanej ludową, [in:] *Najnowsze dzieje Żydów w Polsce: w zarysie (do 1950 roku)*, Tomaszewski J. (ed.), Warsaw 1993.

Aleksiun N. (2002), Dokąd dalej? Ruch syjonistyczny w Polsce (1944-1950), Warsaw.

Aleksiun-Mądrzak N. (1996), Legalna emigracja Żydów z Polski w latach 1945–1949, [in:] *Studia historyczno-demograficzne*, Matwijowski K., Jurek T. (eds.), Wrocław 1996.

Bat S. (1961), Ludność żydowska na Dolnym Śląsku, Rocznik Wrocławski, vol. 5: 141–163.

Berendt G. (2000), Żydzi na gdańskim rozdrożu (1945-1959), Gdańsk.

Bereszyński Z. (2020), Komunistyczny aparat bezpieczeństwa wobec Żydów i postaw antysemickich na Dolnym i Górnym Śląsku w pierwszych latach po zakończeniu drugiej wojny światowej, [in:] Ziemie Zachodnie i Północne (1945-2020): nowe konteksty, Bukiel M., Sakson A., Trosiak C. (eds.), Poznań 2020.

Bereszyński Z. (2021), Żydzi i aparat bezpieczeństwa Polski Ludowej na przykładzie Górnego i Dolnego Śląska w latach 1945–1989, [in:] *Relacje polsko-żydowskie w XX wieku. Badania – kontrowersje – perspektywy*, Domański T., Majcher-Ociesa E. (eds.), Kielce–Warsaw 2021.

- Bisek-Grąz M. (2008), Adaptacja i integracja społeczno-kulturowa mieszkańców subregionu wałbrzyskiego wybrane zagadnienia, Ph.D. thesis – University of Opole.
- Borkowski M., Kirmiel A., Włodarczyk T. (2008), Śladami Żydów: Dolny Śląsk, Opolszczyzna, Ziemia Lubuska, Warsaw.
- Bronsztejn S. (1963), Badanie ankietowe ludności żydowskiej Dolnego Śląska. Problematyka demograficzna, *Biuletyn Żydowskiego Instytutu Historycznego*, no. 47/48: 53–78.
- Bronsztejn S. (1964), Badania ankietowe ludności żydowskiej Dolnego Śląska (część II), *Biuletyn Żydowskiego Instytutu Historycznego*, no. 50: 59–81.
- Bronsztejn S. (1970), Uwagi o ludności żydowskiej na Dolnym Śląsku w pierwszych latach po wyzwoleniu, *Biuletyn Żydowskiego Instytutu Historycznego*, no. 75: 31–54.
- Bronsztejn S. (1991a), Ludność żydowska Dolnego Śląska ostatnia fotografia, [in:] *Z dziejów ludności żydowskiej na Śląsku*, Matwijowski K. (ed.), Wrocław 1991.
- Bronsztejn S. (1991b), Ludność żydowska na Dolnym Śląsku po II wojnie światowej (nieudana próba utworzenia skupiska), *Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka*, vol. 46, no. 2: 259–275.
- Bronsztejn S. (1993), Z dziejów ludności żydowskiej na Dolnym Śląsku po II wojnie światowej, Wrocław. Buchen T., Luft, M. (eds.) (2023), Breslau/Wrocław 1933–1949. Studien zur Topographie der Shoah, Berlin.
- Cała A. (2014), Ochrona bezpieczeństwa fizycznego Żydów w Polsce powojennej: komisje specjalne przy Centralnym Komitecie Żydów w Polsce, Warsaw.
- Cichopek A. (2000), Pogrom Żydów w Krakowie 11 sierpnia 1945, Warsaw.
- Dahlmann H.-C. (2018), Antysemityzm w Polsce roku 1968: między partią a społeczeństwem, Warsaw. Datner-Śpiewak H. (2016), Po Zagładzie: społeczna historia domów dziecka, szkół, kół studentów w dokumentach Centralnego Komitetu Żydów w Polsce, Warsaw.
- Egit J. (1947), Cu a naje lebn, Wrocław.
- Egit J. (1991), Grand illusion, Toronto.
- Einhorn I. (2014), Żydzi w tenisie stołowym na Śląsku i Pomorzu Zachodnim, [in:] *Z dziejów sportu na Ziemiach Zachodnich i Północnych Polski po II wojnie światowej*, Maliniak J., Sroka P., Strauchold G., Wrocław 2014.
- Friedla K. (2014), "A Naye Yidishe Heym in Nidershlezye" Polnische Shoah-Überlebende in Wrocław (1945–1949). Eine Fallstudie, SIMON Shoah: Intervention, Methods, Documentation, no. 1: 32–42.
- Friedla K. (2015), Juden in Breslau/Wrocław 1933-1949: Überlebensstrategien, Selbstbehauptung und Verfolgungserfahrungen, Cologne.
- Friedla K. (2016), Stygmat przynależności: sytuacja niemieckich Żydów ocalałych z Holokaustu we Wrocławiu i na Dolnym Śląsku (1945-1946), [in:] Władze komunistyczne wobec ludności niemieckiej w Polsce w latach 1945-1989, Dziurok A., Madajczyk P., Rosenbaum S., Warsaw 2016.
- Friedla K. (2017), Experiences of Stigmatization, Discrimination, and Exclusion: German-Jewish Survivors in Wrocław, 1945–1947, *Leo Baeck Institute Year Book*, vol. 62: 95–113.
- Głowacki A. (2004), Czy i dokąd wracać?: Dylematy repatriacyjne Żydów polskich w ZSRR (1944-1946), [in:] Świat niepożegnany. Żydzi na dawnych ziemiach wschodnich Rzeczypospolitej w XVIII–XX wieku, Jasiewicz K., Warsaw.
- Goldsztejn A. (1962), Problem żydowski w pierwszych latach Dolnego Śląska, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 17/2: 169–172.
- Goldsztejn A. (1967), Powstanie skupiska ludności żydowskiej na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1947, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 22/1-2: 191–202.
- Goldsztejn A. (1969), *Ludność żydowska na Dolnym śląsku w latach 1945-1948*, Ph.D. thesis University of Wrocław.

- Goldsztejn A. (1991), Produktywizacja ludności żydowskiej na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1948, [in:] *Z dziejów ludności żydowskiej na Śląsku*, Matwijowski K. (ed.), Wrocław 1991.
- Grabski A. (1997), Współczesne życie religijne Żydów w Polsce, [in:] *Studia z dziejów i kultury Żydów w Polsce po 1945 roku*, Tomaszewski J. (ed.), Warsaw 1997.
- Grabski A. (2002), Żydowski ruch kombatancki w Polsce w latach 1944-1949, Warsaw.
- Grabski A. (2004), Działalność komunistów wśród Żydów w Polsce: 1944-1949, Warsaw.
- Grabski A. (2015), Centralny Komitet Żydów w Polsce (1944-1950): historia polityczna, Warsaw.
- Grabski A. et al. (eds.) (2019), Pogromy Żydów na ziemiach polskich w XIX i XX wieku. Vol. 4: Holo-kaust i powojnie (1939-1946), Warsaw.
- Grabski A., Stankowski A. (2011), Życie religijne społeczności żydowskiej, [in:] *Następstwa zagłady Żydów. Polska 1944-2010*, Adamczyk-Garbowska M., Tych F. (eds.), Lublin 2011.
- Grużlewska A. (2019a), Marzec 1968 i jego preludium w Dzierżoniowie i Bielawie w świetle dokumentów i relacji, *Bibliotheca Bielaviana 2019*: 11–34.
- Grużlewska A. (2019b), Polska Jerozolima: fenomen żydowskiego osiedla w powiecie dzierżoniowskim 1945-1950, Dzierżoniów.
- Grużlewska A. (2020), Powojenne szkolnictwo żydowskie na przykładzie Żydowskiej Szkoły Powszechnej w Dzierżoniowie w latach 1945-1950, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 75/2: 55–88.
- Grużlewska A. (2022), Żydzi w powojennej społeczności Ziem Odzyskanych na przykładzie Dzierżoniowa, [in:] *Triduum Historicum. Początek końca czy początek "nowego świata"?*, Frączkiewicz K., Klarman A., Warsaw–Wrocław 2022.
- Hebzda-Sołogub B. (2015), Społeczność żydowska Dzierżoniowa w latach 1945-1950, [in:] *Lokalna społeczność żydowska*, Morta K. (ed.), Ostrów Wielkopolski–Wrocław 2015.
- Ilwicka-Sheppard A. (2014), Grand illusion? The phenomenon of Jewish life in Poland after the Holocaust in Lower Silesia, *Person and the Challenges: the journal of theology, education, canon law and social studies inspired by Pope John Paul II*, no. 4: 97–125.
- Jaworski W. (2001), Żydzi na Górnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1970, Sosnowiec.
- Kaczyńska K. (2021), Orać zagon lepszej doli'?: Żydowskie rolnictwo w Polsce w latach 1945-1950, Warsaw.
- Kałużna A. (2015), *Teatr żydowski na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1968*, unpublished Ph.D. thesis University of Wrocław.
- Kendziorek P. (2016), Program i praktyka produktywizacji Żydów polskich w działalności CKŻP, Warsaw
- Kęsik J. (1997), Społeczność żydowska w Pieszycach w latach 1945-1968, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 52/1-2: 47–58.
- Kichelewski A. (2021), Ocalali: Żydzi polscy po Zagładzie, Warsaw.
- Kijek K. (2018), Aliens in the Lands of the Piasts. The Polonization of Lower Silesia and Its Jewish Community in the Years 1945–1950, [in:] *Jews and Germans in Eastern Europe*, Grill T. (ed.), Berlin–Boston 2018.
- Kijek K. (2020), Reichenbach/Rychbach/Dzierżoniów: A Center for Jewish Life in a Period of Transition, 1945–1950, [in:] Our Courage Jews in Europe 1945–48, Bohus K. et al. (eds.), Berlin 2020.
- Kobylarz-Buła R. (2003), Wałbrzyscy Żydzi w latach 1945-1949, *Prace Uczestników Studium Doktoranckiego*, vol. 5: 75–92.
- Kucharski W. et al. (eds.) (2022), Region czy regiony? Ziemie Zachodnie i Północne, 1945-1989, Wrocław
- Kwiek J. (1998), Żydzi, Łemkowie, Słowacy w województwie krakowskim w latach 1945-1949/50, Kraków.

- Kwiek J. (2021), Nie chcemy Żydów u siebie: przejawy wrogości wobec Żydów w latach 1944-1947, Warsaw.
- Łagiewski M. (1991), Macewy mówią, Wrocław.
- Łagiewski M. (1994), Wrocławscy Żydzi: 1850-1944, Wrocław.
- Landau-Czajka A. (ed.) (2023), Na marginesie dziejów: studia z polsko-żydowskiej historii społecznej: kobiety, młodzież, dzieci, Warsaw.
- Lavi B. (2017), The community which "sat on the suitcases" (Dzierżoniów), *Kwartalnik Historii Żydów*, no. 2: 245–271.
- Marciniak W.F. (2014), Powroty z Sybiru: repatriacja obywateli polskich z głębi ZSRR w latach 1945-1947, Łódź.
- Matwijowski K. (1994), Z historii ludności żydowskiej w Polsce i na Śląsku, Wrocław.
- Mieczkowski J. (1994), Żydzi, Niemcy i Ukraińcy na Pomorzu Zachodnim w latach 1945-1956: liczba, położenie i działalność polityczna, Szczecin.
- Misztal J. (1992), Osadnictwo Żydów polskich repatriowanych ze Związku Radzieckiego na Ziemiach Zachodnich i Północnych, *Przegląd Zachodni*, no. 2: 161–184.
- Nalewajko-Kulikov J. (2009), Obywatel Jidyszlandu: rzecz o żydowskich komunistach w Polsce, Warsaw.
- Nash R. (2022), Return to Poland: the Jews in Lower Silesia 1945–1950, Musings: Sydney Jewish Museum Journal, vol. 1/1: strony.
- Pudło K. (1988), Wybrane problemy z procesu przemian w środowisku żydowskim na Dolnym Śląsku (1945-1968), *Rocznik Dolnoślaski*, vol. 11: 37–50.
- Retecki P. (2017), Zagadnienia narodowościowe w Wałbrzychu i powiecie wałbrzyskim w latach 1948 1959, unpublished Ph.D. thesis University of Wrocław.
- Rosner A.M. (2018), Obraz społeczności ocalałych w Centralnej Kartotece Wydziału Ewidencji i Statystyki CKŻP, Warsaw.
- Ruchniewicz M., Ruchniewicz, K. (2014), Das neue juedische Leben in Polen Juden in Niederschlesien nach 1945, [in:] *Juedishes Leben zwischen Ost und West. Neue Beitraege zur juedischen Geschichte in Schlesien*, Herzig A., Ruchniewicz K., Braemer A. (eds.), Goettingen 2014.
- Rybińska A. (2017), Granice integracji: Religijność Żydów wrocławskich w drugiej połowie XIX wieku (1854-1890), Wrocław.
- Rybińska A. (2020), Manuel Joël (1826-1890): biografia kulturowa wrocławskiego rabina z kręgu 'Wissenschaft des Judentums', Lublin.
- Rykała A. (2007), Przemiany sytuacji społeczno-politycznej mniejszości żydowskiej w Polsce po drugiej wojnie światowej, Łódź.
- Rykała A. (2016), "Produktywizacja" Żydów w Polsce po drugiej wojnie światowej na przykładzie działalności rolniczej, *Prace i Studia Geograficzne*, vol. 61/1: 151–163.
- Rykała A. (2020), W reakcji na powojenną przemoc antysemicką: samoobrona Żydów w Łodzi : uwarunkowania społeczno-polityczne i przestrzenne, Łódź.
- Semczyszyn M. (2018), Nielegalna emigracja Żydów z Polski 1944–1947 kontekst międzynarodowy, *Dzieje Najnowsze*, no. 1: 95–121.
- Shlomi H. (1985), Re'shit hahityashvut hayehudit biShlezye hatahtit (1945) [Beginnings of the Jewish Settlement in Lower Silesia (1945)], *Gal-Ed*, vol. 7–8: 161–197.
- Shlomi H. (2000), The reception and settlement of Jewish repatriates from the Soviet union in Lower Silesia, 1946, *Gal-Ed*, vol. 17: 85–204.
- Stola D. (2010), Kraj bez wyjścia? migracje z Polski 1949-1989, Warsaw.
- Sula D. (1992), Repatriowana ludność żydowska na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1949, Rocznik Województwa Wałbrzyskiego: 17–27.

- Szajda M. (2014), Obraz powojennej społeczności żydowskiej w Jeleniej Górze na przykładzie "sprawy Kornblütha", *Rocznik Jeleniogórski*, vol. 46: 93–102.
- Szajda M. (2017), Osadnictwo żydowskie we wspomnieniach "Pionierów" tzw. Ziem Odzyskanych. Fragmenty pamiętników z Kamiennej Góry i Szczecina, *Rocznik Ziem Zachodnich*, vol. 1: 557–572.
- Szajda M. (2018a), Początki instytucjonalnego życia żydowskiego na Dolnym Śląsku od maja do sierpnia 1945 roku, [in:] Koniec wojny na Śląsku. Rok 1945. Studia i materiały, Jasiak K., Kawalec K., Stanek P. (eds.), Wrocław-Opole-Warsaw 2018.
- Szajda M. (2018b), Syjoniści w Jeleniej Górze po 1945 r. Z działalności Zjednoczenia Syjonistów Demokratów "Ichud", *Rocznik Jeleniogórski*, vol. 50: 245–252.
- Szajda M. (2018c), Żydzi niemieccy w Jeleniej Górze tuż po zakończeniu II wojny światowej, *Rocznik Ziem Zachodnich*, vol. 2: 187–206.
- Szajda M. (2019a), Amalia Reisenthel, "Polska to kraj, w którym rozmawiam bez akcentu", *Wrocławski Rocznik Historii Mówione*j, vol. 9: 195–234.
- Szajda M. (2019b), Szkolnictwo żydowskie w Jeleniej Górze w latach 1946-1950, [in:] *Jelenia Góra i region Karkonoszy w XX wieku*, Szajda M., Łaborewicz I. (eds.), Wrocław 2019.
- Szajda M. (2020a). Kilka uwag dotyczących źródeł do badań nad ludnością żydowską w Jeleniej Górze po 1945 roku, [in:] *Region karkonoski w 1945 r. i archiwalia pogranicza polsko-czeskiego*, Łaborewicz I. (ed.), Jelenia Góra 2020.
- Szajda M. (2020b), Wpływ Organizacji Rozwoju Twórczości na żydowskie rolnictwo w powojennej Polsce na przykładzie sprawozdania dzierżoniowskiego oddziału ORT za lata 1947-1949, *Komunizm: System Ludzie Dokumentacja*, no. 9: 341–357.
- Szajda M. (2020c), Żydzi na roli? Studium produktywizacji ludności żydowskiej na przykładzie Dzierżoniowa w latach 1945–1946, [in:] *Wieś na Ziemiach Zachodnich i Północnych po 1945 r. Ciągłość czy zmiana*?, Kluba J. *et al.* (eds.), Wrocław 2020.
- Szajda M. (2021a), From the Biography of a Jewish Communist. The Plot to the Biography of Jakub Egit, *Ukraine–Poland: Historical Heritage and Public Consciousness*, vol. 14: 137–149.
- Szajda M. (2021b), Ludność żydowska w Jeleniej Górze po 1945 roku, Wrocław.
- Szajda M. (2021c), "Żydowska" historia mówiona? O specyfice żydowskich narracji na przykładzie wywiadów z powojennymi emigrantami z Polski, [in:] *Relacje polsko-żydowskie w XX wieku. Badania kontrowersje perspektywy*, Domański T., Majcher-Ociesa E. (eds.), Kielce-Warsaw 2021.
- Szaynok B. (1992), Pogrom Żydów w Kielcach 4 lipca 1946, Warsaw.
- Szaynok B. (1994), Początki osadnictwa żydowskiego na Dolnym Śląsku po II wojnie światowej (maj 1945 styczeń 1946), *Biuletyn Żydowskiego Instytutu Historycznego*, no. 4/94-2/95: 45–64.
- Szaynok B. (1995), Nielegalna emigracja Żydów z Polski 1945-1947, *Przegląd Polonijny*, no. 2: 31–46
- Szaynok B. (1996), Krótka historia pawilonu żydowskiego, *Odra*, no. 4: 20–22.
- Szaynok B. (1997a), The beginnings of Jewish settlement in Lower Silesia after World War II: (V 1945 I 1946), *Acta Poloniae Historica*, no. 76: 171–195.
- Szaynok B. (1997b), Żydzi we Wrocławiu po II wojnie światowej, Rocznik Wrocławski, vol. 4: 173–190.
- Szaynok B. (1999), Żydowscy żołnierze z Bolkowa, Odra, no. 9: 22–26.
- Szaynok B. (2000), Ludność żydowska na Dolnym Śląsku 1945-1950, Wrocław.
- Szaynok B. (2001), Jews in Lower Silesia 1945-50, [in:] *Jews in Silesia*, Wodziński M., Spyra J. (eds.), Kraków 2001.
- Szaynok B. (2007a), Z historią i Moskwą w tle: Polska a Izrael 1944-1968, Warsaw-Wrocław.
- Szaynok B. (2007b), Żydzi w Dzierżoniowie (1945-1950), [in:] *Dzierżoniów wiek miniony. Materia-ły pokonferencyjne*, Przerwa T., Ligarski S. (eds.), Wrocław 2007.

- Szaynok B. (2011), Żydzi na Dolnym Śląsku 1945-1950, [in:] Ziemie Zachodnie historia i perspektywy, Kucharski W, Strauchol G. (eds.), Wrocław 2011.
- Szaynok B. (2016), Raport o stanie badań na temat emigracji z Polski Żydów obywateli polskich po II wojnie światowej (1944-1989), [in:] *Polska emigracja polityczna 1939-1990: stan badań*, Łukasiewicz S., Warsaw 2016.
- Szczepański A. (2007), Mniejszość żydowska w Legnicy w latach 1945-1968, *Szkice Legnickie*, vol. 28: 145–180.
- Szczepański A. (2013), Oświata żydowska w powojennej Legnicy (1945–1968), *Biuletyn Historii Wychowania*, no. 29: 101–116.
- Szydzisz M. (2006), Przejawy antysemityzmu i emigracja ludności żydowskiej z Dolnego Śląska w latach 1956-1957, [in:] *Państwo Izrael. Analiza politologiczno-prawna*, Rudnik E. (ed.), Warsaw 2006.
- Szydzisz M. (2019), Społeczność żydowska na Dolnym Śląsku w świetle działalności Towarzystwa Społeczno-Kulturalnego Żydów w Polsce w latach 1950-1989, Warsaw.
- Techmańska B. (2011), Edukacja dzieci i młodzieży narodowości żydowskiej w Legnicy w latach 1946–1968, *Studia Ślaskie*, no. 70: 33–52.
- Techmańska B. (2019), Szkoły żydowskie na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1950: instytucje zajmujące się edukacją czy przygotowaniem młodych Żydów do emigracji?, *Rozprawy z Dziejów Oświaty*, vol. 56: 121–139.
- Tokarska-Bakir J. (2018), Pod klątwą: społeczny portret pogromu kieleckiego. Vol. 1., Warsaw.
- Tomaszewski J. (ed.) (1993), Najnowsze dzieje Żydów w Polsce: w zarysie (do 1950) roku, Warsaw.
- Tomaszewski J. (2010) Stan badań nad historią Żydów w Polsce w XIX i XX w., *Kwartalnik Historyczny*, vol. 117/1: 23–38.
- Waszkiewicz E. (1994), Program i działalność polityczna frakcji żydowskiej Polskiej Partii Robotniczej we Wrocławiu w latach 1945-1948, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 49/3-4: 299–310.
- Waszkiewicz E. (1999), Kongregacja Wyznania Mojżeszowego na Dolnym Śląsku na tle polityki wyznaniowej Polskiej Rzeczypospolitej Ludowej 1945-1968, Wrocław.
- Waszkiewicz E. (ed.) (2007), Współcześni Żydzi: Polska i diaspora: wybrane zagadnienia, Wrocław.
- Waszkiewicz E. (2011), Żydowscy mieszkańcy Dolnego Śląska: od okresu powojennego do współczesności, Wrocławskie Studia Politologiczne: czasopismo Instytutu Politologii Uniwersytetu Wrocławskiego, vol. 12: 248–258.
- Węgrzyn E. (2016), Wyjeżdżamy! Wyjeżdżamy?! Alija gomułkowska 1956-1960, Budapest–Kraków.
- Wieczorek P. (2003), Żydzi wałbrzyscy po II wojnie światowej, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 58/4: 389–403.
- Wieczorek, P. (2008), Udział Żydów w życiu gospodarczym Wałbrzycha (1945-1968), *Kwartalnik Historii Żydów*, no. 2: 206–220.
- Wieczorek P. (2008a), Udział Żydów w życiu gospodarczym Wałbrzycha (1945-1968). Cz. 1, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 63/3: 367–393.
- Wieczorek P. (2008b), Udział Żydów w życiu gospodarczym Wałbrzycha (1945-1968). Cz. 2, Śląski Kwartalnik Historyczny Sobótka, vol. 63/4: 479–500.
- Wieczorek P. (2010), Przed październikiem był wrzesień. Wystąpienia antyżydowskie w Wałbrzychu w 1956 roku, *Kwartalnik Historii Żydów*, no. 4: 449–461.
- Wieczorek P. (2015), Społeczność żydowska w Wałbrzychu po 1945 roku, *Wałbrzyskie szkice*, vol. 2: 87–154.
- Wieczorek P. (2017), Żydzi w Wałbrzychu i powiecie wałbrzyskim 1945-1968, Warsaw-Wrocław.

Wieczorek P. (2019), "Jeszcze i tu są Żydy" – o antysemityzmie na Dolnym Śląsku po pogromie kieleckim, [in:] *Pogromy Żydów na ziemiach polskich w XIX i XX wieku. Tom 4. Holocaust i powojnie* (1939-1946), Grabski A. (ed.), Warsaw 2019.

Wieczorek, P. (2021), Wojna o scenę. Losy żydowskiego teatru we Wrocławiu w latach 1949–1968, Polish–Jewish Studies, vol. 2: 251–293.

Wiklik C. (2014), Okruchy z historii Żydów na Śląsku, Warsaw-Jelenia Góra.

Włodarczyk T. et al. (2007), Przewodnik po świecie kłodzkich Żydów [Wegweiser durch die Welt der Glatzer Juden], Krzyżowa.

Włodarczyk, T. (2010), Osiedle żydowskie na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1950 (na przykładzie Kłodzka), unpublished M.A. dissertation – University of Wrocław.

Włodarczyk T. (2014), Sport żydowski na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1959, [in:] *Z dziejów sportu na Ziemiach Zachodnich i Północnych Polski po II wojnie światowej*, Maliniak J., Sroka P., Strauchold G., Wrocław 2014.

Włodarczyk T. (2016), Z historii Żydów w regionie legnickim, Warsaw-Jelenia Góra.

Włodarczyk T. (ed.) (2017), Ku nowemu życiu: Żydzi na Dolnym Śląsku w latach 1945-1970, Wrocław: Muzeum Narodowe we Wrocławiu.

Włodarczyk T. (2021), Przewodnik po żydowskim Dolnym Śląsku: region jeleniogórski, Jelenia Góra.

Włodarczyk T., Einhorn I. (2018), *Przewodnik po żydowskim Dolnym Śląsku: region wałbrzyski*. Jelenia Góra.

Włodarczyk T., Einhorn I., Jamróg T. (2006), Dzieje społeczności żydowskiej w Kłodzku w XIX-XX w., Warsaw.

Włodarczyk T., Kichler J. (2016), Przewodnik po żydowskim Wrocławiu, Wrocław-Warsaw.

Włodarczyk T., Kichler, J. (2019), Przewodnik po żydowskim Wrocławiu, Jelenia Góra.

Wolny M. (2003), Ludność żydowska w Świdnicy w latach 1945-1970, *Rocznik Świdnicki*, vol. 31: 128–157.

Zaremba M. (2012), Wielka trwoga: Polska 1944-1947: ludowa reakcja na kryzys, Kraków-Warsaw.

Żbikowski A. (2014), Sąd Społeczny przy CKŻP: wojenne rozliczenia społeczności żydowskiej w Polsce, Warsaw

Ziątkowski L. (1998), Ludność żydowska we Wrocławiu w latach 1812-1914, Wrocław.

Ziątkowski L. (2000), Dzieje Żydów we Wrocławiu, Wrocław.

Ziątkowski L. (2010), Żydzi w Jaworze [Žide v Jaworu], Jawor.

Żółkiewska–Rejak A. (2017), Zerwana przeszłość: Powojenne środowisko żydowskiej inteligencji twórczej: pomoc materialna i organizacyjna ze strony CKŻP, Warsaw.

Marek Szajda, PhD, Scientific Department, Ośrodek "Pamięć i Przyszłość" ("Remembrance and Future" Centre) (marek.szajda@zajezdnia.org)

Key words: Jews, Lower Silesia, settlement, historiography, post-war, state of research

ABSTRACT

The settlement of the Jewish population in Lower Silesia is an important component of the postwar history of Jews in Poland. It is also a notable part of the narrative surrounding the so-called Recovered Territories.

The article presents the state of research on the history of the Jewish population in Lower Silesia immediately following the end of World War II. The author puts forward the thesis that scholars are

somewhat less interested in the history of the community of Jewish survivors living in Poland after 1945, despite the fact that the number of publications on this topic has increased significantly in recent years.

The research problem is an attempt to show new trends and viewpoints, as well as a recommendation to identify several research areas that may prove enormously useful in the development of further studies on the topic.

In addition to noting the most important publications relating to the immediate postwar period (1945–1950), current research trends as well as new perspectives and challenges facing scholars are discussed.